EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE








     Meeting: 27th January, 2010







     at 2.00 p.m. 

PRESENT:- Councillors Guselli (Chairman), Williams (Vice-Chairman), Barlow, J. Hamezeian (items 1-10 only), Marcus, Millar, Pemberton, Pidduck, Richardson (items 1-10 only), Stephenson and Waiting (items 1-9 only).
111 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006 – Urgent Item

RESOLVED:- That by reason of the special circumstances outlined below the Chairman is of the opinion that the following item of business not specified on the agenda should be considered at the meeting as a matter of urgency in accordance with Section 100(B)(4)(b) of the Local Government Act 1972.




Item





Reason

Award of Grounds Maintenance Contract
To enable the Contract to be in place (Minute No. 121)




by 1st April, 2010.
112 – The Local Government Act, 1972 as amended by the Local Government (Access to Information) Act, 1985 and Access to Information (Variation) Order 2006

Discussion arising hereon it was

RESOLVED:- That under Section 100A(4) of the Local Government Act, 1972 the public and press be excluded from the meeting for the following items of business on the grounds that they involve the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Paragraph 3 (Minute Nos. 120 and 121) of Part One of Schedule 12A of the said Act.

113 – Minutes

The Minutes of the meeting held on 9th December, 2010 were agreed as a correct record.
114 – Housing Management Forum: Recommendations
The recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 21st January, 2010 were submitted for consideration.

N.B. The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of this meeting.
RESOLVED:- That the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum be agreed as follows:-


Housing Maintenance Investment Programme 2010/11
1.
To note the progress on achieving the Decent Homes Standard shown at point 1 (above);
2.
To agree principles highlighted in point 2 (above); and the annual Investment Profile attached at Appendix A to these Minutes;
3.
To agree to increase delivery proposals through Cumbria Housing Partners subject to compliance with the frameworks group accounting requirements;

4.
To agree that the Housing Maintenance Budget be reduced by £137,470 to balance the 2010/11 Housing Revenue Account Budget and to note that the Housing Manager would bring proposals on how these savings could be made, with a minimal impact on the service provision, to a future meeting of the Housing Management Forum.

115 – Working Neighbourhoods Fund
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reminded the Committee that 2010/11 was the final year of the three year programme of Working Neighbourhoods Fund (WNF) allocated to the Council.

The Committee considered a summary of WNF 2008/9 out turn and allocations for 2009/10 and 2010/11.

The current programme contained an allocation of £3.8M for advance workspace construction adjacent to Waterside House, and the first phase of Waterfront Business Park.  Both projects required grant assistance from the European Regional Development Fund (ERDF) if they were to proceed.  The ERDF application for Waterside House was due to be considered by NWDA in late January.

The Committee were also informed which projects were receiving revenue or capital support.  All revenue projects would cease at the end of the WNF programme.

Other than the above there were no significant concerns with projects meeting their planned expenditure for 2009/10.

In November 2009 the Department of Communities and Local Government had brought forward £40M of Working Neighbourhood Performance Reward Grant and allocated it to areas receiving WNF.  The Council’s share was an additional £240,278 during the 2009/10 financial year, although there was no requirement to spend in year.  To date the Council had received £180,410, the balance to be included in January to March WNF payment.

In addition, the base allocation of WNF to the Council for 2010/11 had increased by £37,737 to £3,129,595.

Adding these additional resources to the unallocated WNF, showed an uncommitted allocation of £355,940.

Members were requested to identify priorities for expenditure of these resources in accordance with the current policy of ensuring expenditure from WNF meets one or more of the following criteria:-
Capital resources must be spent in the Wards containing Super Output Areas in the worst 3% nationally (Hindpool, Central, Barrow Island, Ormsgill);

Proposals must demonstrate that they would directly contribute to the objectives of WNF set out in the national guidance; and

Proposals must demonstrate how they would assist residents of deprived communities (Wards as above plus Risedale) in particular to find employment or access vocationally related skills and training.
The Chief Executive informed the Committee that he had been asked by Senior Members to consider options for protecting the Neighbourhood Management Team.

The Team had a current minimum operating budget of £173,000.

However, by taking a number of actions, the Council could reduce it to £135,000 by absorbing all overheads except property costs.  That had the same budgetary effect as disbanding the team.  Utilising a proportion of the Neighbourhood Manager’s time and the Admin Officer’s time to support Housing Market Renewal and charge that to capital instead of filling a vacant post and redeployment of one Warden to a vacant admin post.

£35,000 of the running costs could be met from the Health Improvement Fund provided by the NHS and other miscellaneous income generated by the team’s activity.

The balance of £100,000 could be met from the available WNF detailed in the substantive report.

The Council could then continue to lobby for match funding from LAA reward grant to extend the operation of the team until March 2012 during which time alternative financial arrangements could be considered.

Importantly that would leave £256,000 of WNF uncommitted while Members consider the implications for other funded initiatives like CCTV and the Workshops which would come to an end soon.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that £100,000 be allocated from the Working Neighbourhoods Fund (WNF) to fund the Neighbourhood Management Team; and
(ii) To defer the remainder of the WNF to a future meeting of the Committee.

116 – RS2010: Regional Strategy for Englands North West
The Committee considered an integrated economic and spatial strategy which was a logical progression from, and would ultimately replace the Regional Economic Strategy (RES) and the Regional Spatial Strategy (RSS).  RS2010 would cover the period to 2030.  There were three parts to the integrated Regional Strategy.  Part 1 – the document currently being commented on was a high level strategic framework and would be tested through Public Examination, in a similar way to Local Development Frameworks.  Part 2 was the detailed supporting policies, also subject to Public Examination and Part 3 was an implementation framework.  All three parts comprised the Regional Strategy.

A copy of the full consultation document was considered by the Committee.

The Committee considered four strategic Options: 

Option 1: Current position (‘business as usual’);

Option 2: Focus on Economic Opportunity;

Option 3: Focus on protecting environmental resources and taking full advantage of environmental opportunities; and

Option 4: Focus on regeneration and development to tackle social deprivation and inclusion.
The consultation took the form of a series of questions about individual aspects of the strategy.  Responses were required by 26th February, 2010.
The document was key for the Borough as it was intended to guide a broad range of development and public sector investment for the long term.

The vision, by definition, had been couched in broad terms, and both that and the outcomes were difficult to disagree with.  The one exception was the need to include specifically those areas (like Barrow) facing “……. significant economic, environmental and social challenges” in the same way as areas of Growth Opportunities had been listed.

Similarly the strategy itself appeared to be acceptable.  However, the following additions would clarify the document.  A definition in 3(c) (page 24) of “……… lagging rural areas …….” and under 3(d) that the section on health improvements should be more specific, setting out those areas where health inequality issues would be targeted in same way as Section 3(c).

Section C, setting out the spatial implications for Cumbria was particularly weak on key challenges and should mention the following:

Distance from centres of alternative employment in West of the County; Urban renewal in West Cumbria and Barrow; Severe deprivation in West Cumbria and Barrow; Poor health and major health inequalities in West Cumbria and Barrow and High levels of economic inactivity in West Cumbria and Barrow.
The section on Cumbria’s key assets and opportunities also missed out strengths in maritime industries and energy supply (non nuclear).

Looking at all the Options, Barrow had been recognised specifically in Options 1, 3 and 4.  Option 2 referred to the Energy Coast, but in respect of specific opportunities for development.  As Option 2 focused strongly on those areas of greatest economic opportunity, it was the least acceptable to the Borough as it failed to recognise the importance of dealing with deprivation except in those communities “…….. which suffered the deepest and most entrenched economic, social and environmental deprivation” and it was unlikely, though not clear, that that would include Barrow. 

Option 4 was the most favourable to Barrow as it targeted resources on those areas experiencing significant deprivation and Barrow and West Cumbria were clearly prioritised, therefore that was the Option which the Council should support.

Option 1 was in effect continuance of the same policies as currently, and represented a balance between more focused economic growth and dealing with deprivation.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree comments 1-7 in the report; and
(iii) To agree that the final response on the consultation be delegated to the Director of Regeneration and Community Services after consultation with the Chairman of the Executive Committee.

117 – North West England and North Wales Shoreline Management Plan (SMP2) Consultation Draft
The Committee considered a copy of the North West England and North Wales Shoreline Management Plan (SMP2) consultation draft.

The Director of Regeneration and Community Services reported that SMP’s provided a larger-scale assessment of the risks associated with coastal erosion and flooding.  The plan covered the coast between Great Ormes Head and the Solway Firth.  That length of coastline had been divided into five different sub-cells.  The Borough was included in sub-cell 11c Rossall Point to Haverigg.

SMP2 considered objectives, policy setting and management requirements for three timescales: short term (0 - 20 years); medium term (20 – 50 years); and long term (50 – 100 years).  The policy options considered over three timescales were set out in detail on pages 4 and 5 of SMP2 and were summarised below.

	POLICY OPTION
	DESCRIPTION

	Hold the line
	Keep the shoreline in the same place

	Advance the line
	Create more land by moving defences seaward

	Managed re-alignment
	Letting the shoreline move forwards or backwards in a controlled way

	No active intervention
	Letting nature take its course on the shoreline


Detailed policies for individual policy units and associated plans were set out in Annex 1 of the SMP and summarised below.

	Location
	Short Term Policy

0-20 years
	Medium Term Policy

20-50 years
	Long Term Policy

50-100 years

	Newbiggin to Rampside
	Hold the line
	Hold the line
	Hold the line

	Rampside
	No active intervention
	Hold the line
	Hold the line

	Roa Island
	Hold the line
	Hold the line
	Hold the line

	Piel Island
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	South End Haws to Biggar (east side)
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Biggar to Lenny Hill (east side)
	Hold the line
	Hold the line
	Hold the line

	South End Haws to Hare Hill (open coast)
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Hare Hill to Hillock Whins
	Hold the line
	Hold the line
	Hold the line


	Hillock Whins to Nanny Point Scar
	No active intervention
	Managed realignment
	Managed realignment

	Nanny Point Scar to Mill Scar
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Mill Scar to West Shore Park
	Managed realignment
	Managed realignment
	Managed realignment

	North Walney – West Shore Park to Lenny Hill (both coasts)
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Rampside to Westfield Point
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Westfield Point to Hindpool
	Hold the line
	Hold the line
	Hold the line

	Hindpool to Lowsy Point
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Lowsy Point to Askam Pier
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention

	Askam
	Hold the line 
	Hold the line
	Hold the line

	Askam to Dunnerholme
	No active intervention
	No active intervention
	No active intervention


The policy of managed realignment from Mill Scar to West Shore Park was in line with the Council’s policy for the area agreed in December 2007.

RESOLVED:- To note the policy of managed realignment from Mill Scar to West Shore was in line with the Council’s policy for the area agreed in December 2007 and that no further comments were agreed.
118 – Agreement for External Legal Services to the Council
The Director of Corporate Services reminded the Committee that the Council’s Agreement with South Lakeland District Council to provide Legal Services to the Council came to an end in April 2009.

The Council had a continuing need to access qualitative and reliable legal services to ensure that Officers were supported in executing diverse local authority functions.

He had agreed with the County Solicitor to commence a trial period for six months from May 2009 with County Solicitors taking instruction on legal work from Barrow.

That trial had been successful with Barrow’s Officers showing satisfaction with the level and quality of service offered.  He informed the Committee that he had the confidence that the level of service would continue if the Council instructed County Legal Services on a formal basis to carry out legal services for the Council.  Officers from both authorities had been able to agree on a charging scale which was favourable to the Council and offers good value.

It was in the Council’s interest to complete negotiations with the County Council’s Legal Department to provide legal services to the Council.

RESOLVED:- (i) To agree that the Council utilised County Legal Services to provide some of its legal functions; and

(ii) To agree that the Council formalised the arrangement by signing a legal agreement with the County Council.

119 – Appointment to the Barrow Local Committee – Highways Advisory Group
The Chief Executive reminded the Committee that in accordance with proportionality two Conservative’s and one Labour Member had been appointed to serve on the Barrow Local Committee - Highways Advisory Group.  Councillor Bell (former Conservative Member) had been appointed to serve on the Group.  A Conservative representative was requested to be appointed to maintain proportionality.

RESOLVED:- To agree that Councillor Williams be appointed to the Barrow Local Committee – Highways Advisory Group to maintain proportionality.

120 – Internal Audit Services Contract
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee of the outcome of the tendering exercise undertaken to secure Internal Audit Services for the period 1st April, 2010 to 31st March, 2015.
RESOLVED:- (i) To note the information contained in the report; and 
(ii) To authorise the Borough Treasurer to negotiate with Furness Audit to secure the best value for money for the Council and to enter into a contract for the provision of Internal Audit Services.

121 – Award of Grounds Maintenance Contract
The Director of Regeneration and Community Services informed the Committee that tenders had been received and evaluated for the Council’s Grounds Maintenance Service Contract.  He informed the Committee of the contractors who had submitted tenders and the outcome of the evaluation process.  The Committee noted that Continental Landscapes had achieved the highest score in the tender evaluations.
RESOLVED:- (i) To agree to endorse the decision of the evaluation process which had confirmed Continental Landscapes Ltd as the highest scorer; and

(ii) To authorise the Community Services Manager to oversee the Award of Contract procedure as detailed in the Instructions to Tender and, should there be no substantive challenge to that intention, the Community Services Manager be authorised to formally award the contract to Continental Landscapes Ltd.

REFERRED ITEMS

THE FOLLOWING MATTERS ARE REFERRED TO COUNCIL FOR DECISION

122 – Housing Revenue Account
Consideration was given to the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum held on 21st January, 2010 on the Housing Revenue Account budget for the financial year 2010/11 and the Expected Outturn for the year 2009/10 and information regarding balances.

N.B.  The Minutes are reproduced as Appendix 1 to the Minutes of the meeting.
RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-

1.
To note the information at (1) of the report;

2.
To note the information on balances at (2) of the report;

3.
To instruct the Housing Manager to produce a balanced budget by reducing the Housing Maintenance Budget accordingly by £137,470;

4.
To agree an average increase of 1.3% in line with Rent Restructuring guidelines and note the effect on individual rents as shown at Appendix B of the report;

5.
To agree an increase of Garage charges of 3%; and

6.
To agree action contained in point 4.2 and 4.3 (above).
123 – Budget Proposals 2010-2011
The Borough Treasurer informed the Committee that the budget proposals for 2010-11 pack contained five sections that need approval by the Council.
The first section included proposals for the General Fund budget 2010-2011.  It was proposed to set the budget at £16,646,318 representing no increase in Council Tax for Barrow.  The annual Band A tax would be £134.58, and Band D tax £201.87.
The section also dealt with the public consultation process to be adopted.  Once approved by this Committee, the budget proposals would be made available on the Council’s Website and the consultation document would be circulated to households in the borough.  The consultation period would be open until 5th February, 2010. 

A special joint meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees would be held on 10th February, 2010 to consider the budget.  A Council meeting on 23rd February, 2010 was to consider the results of the consultation process and recommend any amendments if necessary.  At that meeting, the Council would approve the budget and set the Council Tax.

The Borough Treasurer corrected a figure in the General Fund Budget Summary – Contribution to/(from) reserves from £172,420 to £175,420.  The alteration did not change any other figures.

The second section covered the requirements to set a Treasury Management Strategy and limits on various treasury transactions as well as a number of prudential indicators to monitor the compliance with the strategy.

The third section presented a proposed Capital Programme for 2010-2011 to 2012-2013.

Section four dealt with the Housing Revenue Account budget 2010-2011.  A report had been submitted to the Housing Management Forum for consultation on 21st January, 2010. 

The last section introduced the Corporate Business Plan for approval and adoption.

Members were reminded that the collection of bulky household waste for the Central and Hindpool wards had been paid from the funding previously attracted by this service.  As that funding stream had now come to an end, bulky household waste collections in all wards would be subject to the current £5 charge.  Members were referred to a previous item on today’s agenda relating to the service.

RECOMMENDED:- To recommend the Council:-
1. To agree to set the budget at £16,646,318 with no increase in the Council Tax for Barrow. The annual Band A tax would remain at £134.58, and Band D tax at £201.87;
2. To agree the parish precepts of £102,900 (Dalton £78,900, Askam £22,000 and Lindal £2,000). The total revenue budget including precepts was £16,749,218;
3. To confirm the previous years decision to use of £156,000 from reserves set aside in 2009-2010 to soften the impact of lower interest rates on the Council Tax;
4. To agree that no increase be provided in the budget for employees cost of living pay awards (costing £67,670) and that the impact of any award was offset by a reduction from the establishment;
5. To agree that no provision be made in the budget for the Neighbourhood Management Team budget (£408,000) as a result of the end of government funding and that bulky household waste collections in all wards would be subject to the current £5 charge;
6. To agree that from April 2010 the Concessionary Travel Scheme reverts back to the statutory scheme offering off peak travel only;
7. To agree to separate Barrow Sports Panel (£2,930), the Barrow Arts Forum (£2,570), the Good Citizenship award (£500) and the Mayoral awards to old people associations (£650) from the Grants Sub-Committee.  That would leave an amount of £15,360 for the Grants Sub-Committee to allocate;
8. To confirm that continuation of the on street car parking and residents exemptions services would be dependant on a contribution of £90,490 from the County Council.  The absence of such funding would result in the termination of the arrangements with the County Council in February 2011 on the basis of notice already given;
9. To agree to increase the recycling target by 6% to 40% generating £180,000 of income;
10. To agree to create a new budget of £7,500 for the Corporate Equality Group and £15,000 for the introduction of a GOV-TV facility;
11. To approve the fees and charges increases generating £36,620;
12. To agree to increase the Opportunity Reserve by £132,670;
13. To agree the proposed public consultation process;

14. To approve the Medium Term Financial Plan;
15. To adopt the Prudential Indicators and Limits for 2010-11 to 2012-13;

16. To approve the Minimum Revenue Provision (MRP) Statement which sets out Council’s policy on MRP;

17. To approve the Treasury Management Strategy 2010-11 to 2012-13, and the Treasury Prudential Indicators;

18. To approve the Authorised Limit for borrowing;

19. To approve the Investment Strategy 2010-11 contained in the Treasury Management Strategy, and the detailed criteria included in Part 2 of the report;
20. To approve and agree to submit the three year Capital Programme for consultation;
21. To approve the recommendations of the Housing Management Forum regarding the Housing Revenue Account; and
22. To approve the Corporate Business Plan.
The meeting closed at 3.55 p.m.

